BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 8th April 2008
Present:
Councillor Edwards (Chair), Councillors Corazzo, Hollobone, Marks and Perry.
Also Present:
Councillor Titcombe
07.PI.41
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor L Henson for whom Councillor Marks was acting as a substitute.
07.PI.42
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd January 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

07.PI.43
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Personal:
Councillor Corazzo in respect of item A1 (as a member of the Constitution Task and Finish Group)
Prejudicial:
None
Declarations


of Party Whip:
None
07.PI.44
UPDATING THE CONSTITUTION (A1)
A report was submitted which sought members’ comments on proposed amendments to the Council’s Constitution.

It was noted that it would be necessary to review constitutional provisions in respect of the right to speak, ethical governance and financial elements.  Accordingly, a further report would be brought to the meeting of the Committee to be held on 28th May 2008.
During the debate on the proposed amendments the following comments were made:-

· The simplified use of language was welcomed

· The removal of detailed descriptions of officer delegations in Part 3 of the Constitution might be difficult for members to reconcile with committee delegations
· The law would always take precedence over the Constitution

· A hard copy of the Constitution was available on request although it was felt that the words “a fee may be payable” should be added to the summary document in respect of local people’s rights
· Information for the public on the right to speak at Council and Committees is included on the Council’s website and information leaflets made available

· The proposed amendment to the Budget and Policy Framework Rules (Para 4.1) was not agreed

· Some concern was voiced about the proposed deletion of the Customer Complaints and Procedure Rules from the Constitution, but it was recognised that this was an operational matter

· New legislation in respect of the introduction of the ‘community call for action’ could impact on the suitability of proposed new name of “Research and Development Committee” 
· The way the committee was promoted and advertised in the future would have a big impact on public interest in future agenda items

· Consideration should be given to the format and location of future meetings in order to increase public participation

RESOLVED
that :


(i)
comments made during the debate be referred to the Executive Committee and the updated Appendix be circulated to members of the Executive for them to consider before their next meeting.
07.PI.45
INTERIM REPORT FROM THE ECO-FRIENDLY INITIATIVES TASK AND FINISH GROUP (A2)


A report was submitted which provided members of the committee with a progress report on the work of the Eco-Friendly Initiatives Task and Finish Group, including a number of recommendations.

The Committee thanked Julia Beckett for compiling the report.


In discussion, the Committee were of the opinion that the Task and Finish Group should continue as a quarterly or twice-yearly group in the light of the changing environment and emerging legislation.


Debate ensued on the challenges facing in the Borough in respect of the high target of a 30% reduction in carbon emissions by 2020 introduced by the Climate change Bill 2007.  It was felt that given the Borough’s housing stock would increase by one-third by 2021, the target would be unachievable unless the government accepted the target on a ‘per capita’ basis.


It was noted that although the government set the standards, the Joint Planning Unit and local authorities in North Northamptonshire were trying to bring this deadline forward through Supplementary Planning Guidance.  In discussion it was felt that, because this would affect developers’ profits, Section 106 money could be affected and it was felt that this should be resisted.

Members noted that private members’ legislation was currently being taken through parliament that would allow Councils to set higher eco targets in the construction of new homes.  However, it was felt that the Executive should be asked to write to the government to ask it to ensure that both primary and secondary future targets do not have financial penalties attached, because this would be in direct contradiction to the government’s own growth agenda if it was financially impossible to meet the targets.

Further debate ensued and the following comments were made:-

· The final report should be presented to the public in plain English and be easy to understand

· There should be a reduction in the number of plastic and glass water bottles in restaurants and shops

· Incineration of waste was not environmentally-friendly as CO² was still emitted into the atmosphere and waste needed to be well sorted before incineration

· The government’s position was now moving back towards nuclear power

· More information should be available to the public on recycling outcomes (ie glass shredded to produce insulation)

· There should be an Action Plan produced for consideration by the Executive to include likely targets, timescales and financial implications of recommendations from the Task and Finish Group

It was noted that research in the use of bio-fuels for Council vehicles was still being undertaken.

RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the interim report and recommendations be noted and comments made be forwarded to the Executive Committee; 

(ii)
the Executive Committee be asked to write to the government regarding the apparent contradiction between the growth agenda and reduction in carbon emissions, pointing out that in areas of growth, such as Kettering Borough, the reduction in carbon emissions will be impossible to achieve; and

(iii)
the Eco Friendly Initiatives Task and Finish Group continue to meet on a quarterly basis.
07.PI.46
CORPORATE EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY SCHEME

A report was submitted which sought comments on the draft Corporate Equality and Diversity Scheme prior to consideration by the Executive and Council in accordance with the Council’s Constitution.


It was noted that working with the Equality Standard would enable the Council to mainstream equality, which would ensure that discriminatory barriers were identified and removed.


Kettering Borough Council were currently preparing to declare at Level 2 of the Standard, and it was hoped to achieve Level 3 next year.


Debate was held on the draft Scheme in the following respects:-

· It was suggested that a Task and Finish Group should be set up to look at services for black and minority ethnic people; however it was felt that this would not contribute tp community cohesion and integration in the long term.  The suggestion was not supported and it was agreed that any reports should come directly to the committee
· The wording should be clarified in relation to community cohesion

· References to specific legislation should be removed and the phrase “all pieces of legislation relevant to this work” be inserted

· Integration, together with equal and fair services for all residents of the Borough was the way forward to ensure that all groups contributed to the richness of the Borough
· Engagement with faith groups should include all Christian groups
· In general, minority groups welcomed attendance by councillors and officers at their meetings and this could be a good way to begin dialogue

RESOLVED
that the above comments be submitted to the Executive Committee prior to its consideration by Council in accordance with the Council’s constitution.

07.PI.47
DECRIMINALISATION (A4)

A verbal update was given on a report that was due to be considered by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 16th April 2008.


It was noted that considerable progress had been made in respect of residents’ parking schemes.  A summary of the report was given to members and other elements of decriminalisation that remained to be resolved, eg generic wardens, were discussed.


Strong feeling was expressed by the Committee that traffic wardens should be employed prior to the residents’ parking schemes coming into effect.  It was felt that the Council’s contribution to the Police in respect of a Police Community Support Officer might be better deployed in the light of the withdrawal of the current traffic warden from the police structure.

There had been no objections from the County Council in respect of the Council’s proposals for residents’ parking schemes, and it was felt that the time was now right for the Council to be pro-active in the introduction of generic wardens.  This was necessary urgently in the interests of the health and safety of residents and it was considered unacceptable for Kettering to no longer have the services of a traffic warden. 

RECOMMENDED
that:-


(i)
until the situation is resolved and parking in Kettering is decriminalised, interim measures should be undertaken to employ wardens to ensure the town receives the parking enforcement it needs; 

(ii)
any traffic wardens deployed locally should be full-time and self-financing where possible, and, failing that, the Council should consider utilising budget  for Police Community Support Officers to fund any shortfall.
07.PI.48
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)

Members received a copy of the committee’s existing work programme and noted its content.  The following report was added:-

· Draft Community Plan

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.15pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair
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